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Hong Kong Exchanges and Clearing Limited and The Stock Exchange of Hong 
Kong Limited take no responsibility for the contents of this announcement, make no 
representation as to its accuracy or completeness and expressly disclaim any liability 
whatsoever for any loss howsoever arising from or in reliance upon the whole or any 
part of the contents of this announcement.

ANNOUNCEMENT
INSIDE INFORMATION

This announcement is made by Beijing Capital International Airport Co., Ltd. (the 
“Company”) pursuant to the Inside Information Provisions (as defined under the Rules 
Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the 
“Listing Rules”)) under Part XIVA of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 
571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) and Rule 13.09(2)(a) of the Listing Rules.

The Company has received the “Notice on Forwarding the Notice of the Ministry of 
Finance regarding the Abolition of the Policy of Recognition of Refunds from the 
Civil Aviation Development Fund to Three Listed Airports Including the Capital 
Airport as Revenues”* (轉發財政部關於取消民航發展基金用於首都機場
等三家上市機場返還作企業收入處理政策的通知 ) from the Civil Aviation 
Administration of China today.

Pursuant to the “Notice of the Ministry of Finance regarding the Abolition of the 
Policy of Recognition of Refunds from the Civil Aviation Development Fund to Three 
Listed Airports Including the Capital Airport as Revenues”* (財政部關於取消民
航發展基金用於首都機場等三家上市機場返還作企業收入處理政策的
通知 ), as approved by the State Council, the policy of recognising the refunds from 
the Civil Aviation Development Fund to three listed airports, including the Beijing 
Capital International Airport (the “Capital Airport”), as revenues will be abolished. 
To ensure that the abolition proceeds in a stable manner, a half-year policy transitional 
period commencing from 29 May 2018 has been put in place. During the policy 
transitional period, refunds from the Civil Aviation Development Fund continue to be 
recognised by listed airports as revenues. Upon the expiry of such policy transitional 
period, the policy of the Civil Aviation Development Fund to be implemented by the 
listed airports shall be the same as other airports.
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The management of the Company expects that the adjustment of policy will, to a 
certain extent, have adverse impacts on the revenue of the Company in the future. 
Based on the preliminary estimates of the Company regarding the expected passenger 
throughout of the Capital Airport, it is expected that the revenue of the Company for 
the year of 2018 will decrease by not more than RMB120,000,000.

By order of the Board
Meng Xianwei

Secretary to the Board
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viewing on the websi te of Hong Kong Exchanges and Clear ing Limited at 
http://www.hkex.com.hk under “Latest Listed Companies Information”, at the 
website of the Company at http://www.bcia.com.cn and the website of Irasia.com at 
http://www.irasia.com/listco/hk/bcia.
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